Shoreacres City Council

Minutes of February 23, 2004
Page 1

THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF SHOREACRES MET IN REGULAR SESSION ON MONDAY, FEBRUARY 23, 2004 AT 7:00 P.M. IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBERS LOCATED AT CITY HALL AT 601 SHOREACRES BLVD., SHOREACRES, HARRIS COUNTY, TEXAS. 


1.0 ROLL CALL 

NANCY EDMONSON

MAYOR

PRESENT

STAN KRAUHS

MAYOR-PRO-TEM
ABSENT 

DAN BLANCHARD

ALDERMAN

PRESENT

VICKIE ELLIS


ALDERMAN

PRESENT

JOE GOMER


ALDERMAN

PRESENT

JAYO WASHINGTON

ALDERMAN

PRESENT

SHARI TAIT


CITY SECRETARY
PRESENT



2.0
CITIZEN’S PRESENTATION

2.1
Citizen’s Comments

Carl Lindstom, Chief of Operation for the Clear Lake Emergency Medical Corporation (CLEMC) 
· Gave his personal background and an overview of CLEMC.
· Said that CLEMC was formed 31 years ago as a full volunteer organization. It has gradually become a 50 % paid and a %50 volunteer organization. Most of the paid position employees work during the week with volunteers on the weekend. 
· Said it is a 2½ year program to become a Paramedic and of the 33 Paramedics that they employ, the average years of experience are 10 to 12 years. 
· CLEMC is a self dispatched EMS and it is mandated that all dispatchers be emergency medical dispatch certified which means they can pre-arrival instructions.    
· He was hired as the Chief of Operations in November 2003, and has implemented several immediate changes to the organization. One of which required a Paramedic and a Supervisor on duty or on call 24/7. 
· Also, a minimum of 3 ambulances (they own 4, 3 that are less than a year old and the 4th is 5 years old and used as a reserve), all are mobile intensive care units, are in use 24/7 with at least 1 is dedicated to this district. Mayor Edmonson asked where that ambulance was stationed and was told at the Kemah Yacht Club.   
· Before November, Shoreacres average response time was 12 to 15 minutes. Now it is an average of 8 to 10 minutes for the Shoreacres district.
· In 2003, the call volume doubled and with the statistics already this year, they are running a 30% to 40% above projected call volume. 
· Said they have dramatically upgraded their medical periodicals, medications, skills, and equipment to the ambulances.     
· Implemented a bicycle patrol unit and a dive team.
· Said their commitment was absolute excellence and nothing less will be acceptable. 

· Mayor Edmonson asked what is being done to improve the call response time in this district and Mr. Lindstom said he was aware of the need but was financially unable to do so. At this point, John Blaylock, the President of the Board, discussed finances.

· Mr. Blaylock also gave a brief summary of the organization. 

· Said citizens that have insurance are charged only what the insurance will pay. The balance is written off. 

· The board took action at the previous meeting and all rates will increase in October, 2004. 

· Said that when the contracts were structured 31 years ago, this area was mostly residential but now it is very highly commercial. He said the committee is reviewing options to charge for these commercial businesses as well and being just based on population. 

· Mayor Edmonson compared Shoreacres population to Kemah’s and said she was sure that the City of Kemah had more calls for service. Mr. Lindstom said Shoreacres had a total of 69 calls last year and Kemah had 322 calls for service. She said Shoreacres was willing to contribute more but only if the rate structure was more equitable.           

· Said CLEMC has a 1.4 million dollar budget this year and $800,000 of that was for salaries.

· Alderman Gomer asked if they had considered asking citizens for contributions and they said that some City’s have but that they have not.

· Mayor Edmonson asked that since the City’s Police Officers were in most cases the first responder to the scene, was there anything more they could do before an ambulance arrived. Mr. Lindstom said that they were doing all they could unless they are an EMT.     
· Henrietta Cooper asked who made the decision if life flight should be called and was told that would be decided by a Paramedic on the scene or the Police or Fire Department. 

· Mr. Lindstom explained that all calls to our dispatch were then dispatched to CLEMC’s dispatch. The 2 dispatch offices were not on the same frequency so they could not communicate with our officers.    

· Ms. Cooper asked which jurisdiction would be called in an emergency if CLEMC could not get to the scene. Mr. Lindstom said all jurisdictions have a mutual aid agreement and any of them could respond depending on who was available. Although, no entity would send their last ambulance out of their own district. 

· The City Secretary, Shari Tait, asked how many hours the EMT program was and was told 160 hours. Mr. Lindstom said a class was being instructed by CLEMC starting in April thru July which would be on Tuesday/Thursday nights and some Saturdays.   

· Alderman Blanchard asked how many employees CLEMC had and was told 9 full-time employees, 36 part-time Paramedics, and 28 volunteers.  
Bob Wells, 3317 Bayou Dr.
· Complained about the condition of Bayou Street and the dirt piles. 
Fred and Henrietta Cooper, 126 Oakdale  

· Also complained about Oakdale Street. Mayor Edmonson said she would give n update on that street in her report.
Will Banks, 3301 E. County Club

· Said that on February 3 he had a sewer back up into his master bathroom. The next day, the City ran a sewer jet through the line to get all the mud and dirt from the line. At this time, the Director of Public Works realized that the end cap of the sewer line had been left off. He said his homeowner’s policy would not cover the damage since it originated with the City line. He then requested payment from the City’s insurance carrier from which he received a letter saying the City was not liable because it was not a vehicle related incident. He said that he could not afford the expenditure of $1700 for new carpet so instead he tiled the bathroom at a cost of $550. He wanted to verify that the City was not taking any responsibility for this damage. Mayor Edmonson could not understand what he meant by the City not being liable only because it was not vehicle related incident and said she would call the City’s insurance carrier to verify why the City was not liable and get back with Mr. Banks.
O. W. Schaffer, 505 Shadylawn

· Asked why there has not been any department reports the last 2 meetings. Mayor Edmonson said there was a Police Department report on the last agenda and the Public Works and Administration report were on this agenda.
3.0
ANNOUNCEMENTS AND REPORTS

3.1
Council Reports/General Discussion


Alderman Washington

· Will be unable to attend the next meeting      

Alderman Blanchard
· Will also be unable to attend the next meeting.


Mayor Edmonson

· Said the joint venture streets (Fairfield, Westview, Seagrove, Shadylawn, and Brookside) went out for bid and the bids close March 3, 2004. After that a contract will be awarded and a pre-construction meeting will be scheduled. 
· Said the bond streets (Baywood, Shadylawn, Forest and Oakdale) were delayed waiting for approval from the Corp of Engineers for the outflow to Taylor Bayou. The County just received approval and the engineering plans were signed off on. She did not know when it would be going out for bid but expected it to be within a month from the other group.
· Said the BFI recycling tour was scheduled for March 26, 2004 but a time was not confirmed yet.   
3.2
Review/Discuss Police, Public Works, and Administration Reports.


Administration Report

· An Administration report was submitted, hereto as Attachment “A”.

· The City Secretary said the Administration department is back to full staff. 
· Said the City did not have a deed in its name for the property at the corner of Sunrise and Seagrove and therefore could not be sold until other procedures were done to show we own the property. 

Public Works Department 
· Submitted a Public Works Report hereto as Attachment “B”.

· Mayor Edmonson said this was redone because the previous report did not account for enough of the hours worked.
· She said they have been doing some repairs and remodeling at City Hall on rainy days.

· Said Ralph had been out due to a work related incident where he got something in his eye.   

4.0
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
4.1
Approval of Minutes of January 30, 2004


Until the minutes could be reviewed, a motion to table was made by Alderman Gomer and seconded by Alderman Washington.


MOTION CARRIES BY UNANIMOUS CONSENT.

5.0
OLD BUSINESS

5.1
Consider/Approve Ordinance Number 2004-06, Contract Providing for the Regulation of Accessory Buildings within the City. Mayor Edmonson said the changes since last time were the height from 10 feet to 15 feet and added Section 3 and 4 which was number and size allowable. A variance could be granted to the number or size by the Board of Adjustments if needed. Alderman Washington questioned why that was added into this ordinance with the understanding that that was the Board of Adjustments duty anyway, with or without it in an ordinance. Mayor Edmonson explained that the Board could only make variances to the Planning and Zoning Ordinance or an ordinance that specifically stated that a variance could be granted by them. Mayor Edmonson said this ordinance also required a building to be tied down which was not written in any other ordinance. Alderman Blanchard questioned whether this ordinance should state that no shipping containers could be used as a building but was told that the City has an ordinance in place to cover that. Alderman Gomer said the Building Inspector thought it would be hard to figure the percentage of a back yard but if the Board could provide a variance, he was ok with this ordinance as is. Alderman Washington questioned the 5 feet set back and Mayor Edmonson said she thought it was that way due to fire so that a fire could not jump from lot to lot. Alderman Blanchard questioned the ordinance saying that a permit was not required for dog houses so that sentence was deleted. Moved by Alderman Washington and seconded by Alderman Blanchard to approve the ordinance with a few changes.        
 
MOTION CARRIES BY UNANIMOUS CONSENT.
6.0
NEW BUSINESS

6.1
Consider/Approve Ordinance Number 2004-07, Ordering City Officers’ Election to be Held May 15, 2004. Mayor Edmonson said this election would be held the 3rd Saturday in May due to legislative changes but then it is changed back next year. She said the filing deadline is March 15. Alderman Gomer said that he called TML about putting a non-binding referendum on the ballot but was told that it could not be put on a ballot since the City is a General Law City. Moved by Alderman Washington and seconded by Alderman Gomer to approve the ordinance as written. 


MOTION CARRIES BY UNANIMOUS CONSENT.  

6.2
Discuss/Take Action on Full-Time Employee Medical Benefits Plan. The Mayor explained that this re-rate was a 15% increase but since TML is a non profit organization, they ended up with a positive reserve last year. So, they were giving each City a 1 month holiday. This means the City will not pay in June, 2004 and with this, it is actually an overall increase of 6 to 7% rather than 15%. She said the City may have to look at the overall benefit package again next year if we have a substantial increase. Mayor Edmonson suggested that since the budget allowed for a 15% increase, asked that the benefit package stay the same this year. Moved by Alderman Washington and seconded by Alderman Gomer to approve the re-rate with no changes to the employee benefits and an increase of 15% paid by the City to family medical coverage. 

MOTION CARRIES BY UNANIMOUS CONSENT.  
6.3
Consider/Approve Resolution Number 2004-02, Recognizing the Regional Importance of the Texas Air National Guard 147th Fighter Wing. Alderman Gomer said the Mayor of Nassau Bay suggested this resolution. He said the City of La Porte has passed this resolution already. He provided the City Secretary with fax numbers to send this to after passed. Moved by Alderman Gomer and seconded by Alderman Blanchard to approve the Resolution with one typographical correction. 


MOTION CARRIES BY UNANMOUS CONSENT. 

6.4
Discuss/Take Action of Financial Report as of December 31, 2003. Mayor Edmonson said that average dates to maturity and the yield are now in the report. She said that this report shows an increase in the Police Departments small equipment line item from the seizure money they received but said she asked the City Secretary to relocate that to a separate account. She said that money could be used for anything police related, even to help towards the purchase of a new patrol car. Mayor Edmonson said the City was now properly collateralized after reviewing the monies pledged through Southtrust bank. Alderman Washington asked why the part-time officers salaries was already at 62% and Mayor Edmonson explained that one full-time officer was out ill and with no pay so the full-time budget should show short. Alderman Washington said it was still higher than the difference from the other line item. The City Secretary was asked to verify the expenditure for full-time salaries because it looked a little higher than normal. Moved by Alderman Gomer and seconded by Alderman Blanchard to approve the report as written.      

MOTION CARRIES BY UNANIMOUS CONSENT.  
7.0
ADJOURNMENT

Upon motion, the meeting was adjourned at 8:58 p.m.

PASSED AND APPROVED THIS _____DAY OF _______________________


2004.







________________________________







Nancy R. Edmonson

ATTEST:

___________________

Shari Tait, City Secretary
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